

FACT SHEET JUN 27, 2022

Weak Gun Laws Are Hurting Police Officers

Gun violence against police officers is a major problem in the United States, but elected officials are still adopting counterproductive measures opposed by law enforcement agencies.

AUTHORS

**Nick Wilson****Eugenio Weigend Vargas**

[Restoring Social Trust in Democracy](#), [Gun Violence Prevention](#), [Policing](#), [+1 More](#)



Two police officers stand in front of the Alamo in San Antonio, Texas, in December 2018. (Getty/Robert Alexander)

Policing is a perilous profession, and officers often encounter dangerous situations in the course of their duties. These risks are even higher in states with weak gun laws. Yet in many states, the same politicians that claim to support police agencies also push to weaken gun laws—despite law enforcement agencies' opposition—and further endanger officers' lives. If elected officials are

serious about protecting police officers, they must stop passing dangerous gun laws and increasing police officers' risk of experiencing gun violence.

This fact sheet both provides data that point to the prominent role of firearms in police officer fatalities and argues for stronger, commonsense gun laws.

Firearms are by far the most common method used to kill police officers in the United States

- From 2012 to 2021, 504 police officers were killed in the United States.¹ Out of those, 456 officers were fatally shot with a gun²—meaning that 90 percent of these homicides were perpetrated with a gun.³
- From 2020 to 2021, the number of police officers fatally shot rose 35 percent.⁴

Police officers in the United States are far more likely to be fatally shot than those in other developed nations

- From 2012 to 2021, 456 police officers were fatally shot in the United States.⁵
- During that same period:
 - Twelve police officers were fatally shot in Canada.⁶
 - Four police officers were fatally shot in the United Kingdom.⁷
 - Three police officers were fatally shot in Australia.⁸

Police officers in the United States are more likely to be fatally shot in states with higher levels of gun ownership and weaker gun laws

- A 2016 study concluded that police officers were three times more likely to be fatally shot in the states with the highest levels of gun ownership than in the states with the lowest levels of gun ownership.⁹
- The Giffords Law Center graded states based on the strength of their gun laws.¹⁰ States that received an “F” saw higher rates of police officers fatally shot from 2017 to 2021.¹¹
 - States with “F” grades had a rate of police officers fatally shot that was 75 percent higher than states with “C’s” or “D’s.”
 - States with “F” grades saw a rate of police officers fatally shot that was 152 percent higher than states with “A’s” or “B’s”—those with the strongest gun laws.

Police officers are often the target of extreme anti-government and white

supremist groups that have easy access to guns

- In 2014, a married couple harboring anti-government views and white supremacy ideologies gunned down two police officers in Las Vegas, Nevada.¹²
- The Southern Poverty Law Center reports that from 2005 to 2018, domestic extremists fatally shot 42 police officers.¹³

Gun-related assaults against police officers occur at an alarming frequency

- From 2011 to 2020, at least 999 police officers were assaulted and injured in the line of duty.¹⁴
 - The vast majority, or 74 percent (735 officers), were assaulted and injured with a firearm.¹⁵

Police officers are also frequently shot while responding to domestic violence disputes

- In 2017, more police officers were fatally shot while attending to domestic violence calls than during any other firearm-related event.¹⁶
- A 2021 report shows that, in 2021, seven police officers were fatally shot while responding to calls of domestic violence.¹⁷

Elected officials have passed dangerous gun laws despite opposition from law enforcement groups and individuals

- In 2021, Texas passed permitless carry, a law that allows anyone to carry a firearm in public without a license, background check, or training. However, police agency groups and individuals opposed this bill.
 - The Texas Police Chiefs Association said the bill posed a threat to all law enforcement agencies and the public in general.¹⁸
- Similarly, police chiefs, sheriffs, and prosecutors in Tennessee opposed the bill that allows for permitless carry in their state.¹⁹ Nevertheless, conservative legislators still voted in favor of this law, and it has since taken effect.
- Law enforcement agencies and groups in Alabama, Ohio, and Iowa have also opposed permitless carry measures. Unfortunately, conservative legislators have ignored these concerns.²⁰
- In 2022, elected officials in the Ohio state Senate passed a bill to arm teachers despite strong opposition from law enforcement officers and teachers.²¹

Conclusion

Police officers in the United States are significantly more likely to be murdered than law enforcement officers in other developed nations, and firearms play a major role. Officers are often shot during routine traffic stops and while attending calls of domestic disputes, and they are also targeted by extremist groups. Although data show that police officers are more likely to be fatally shot in states with weaker gun laws and higher levels of gun ownership, conservative elected officials have pushed for loose restrictions on gun ownership, ignoring opposition from police associations, prosecutors, and sheriffs. Elected officials must be consistent with what they preach: If they really want to support policing in this country, they must stop passing dangerous gun laws and instead pass commonsense preventive measures.

Endnotes

Expand ▾

- 1** Center for American Progress analysis of Federal Bureau of Investigation, “Law Enforcement Officers Killed and Assaulted Annual Reports,” Crime Data Explorer, available at <https://crime-data-explorer.app.cloud.gov/pages/downloads#leokaDownloads> (last accessed June 2022).
- 2** Ibid.
- 4** Rachel Treisman, “COVID was again the leading cause of death among U.S. law enforcement in 2021,” NPR, January 12, 2022, available at <https://www.npr.org/2022/01/12/1072411820/law-enforcement-deaths-2021-covid>.
- 5** Center for American Progress analysis of Federal Bureau of Investigation, “Law Enforcement Officers Killed and Assaulted Annual Reports.”
- 6** Center for American Progress analysis of Police & Peace Officers’ Memorial Ribbon Society, “Honour Roll,” available at <https://www.memorialribbon.org/honour-roll/> (last accessed June 2022).
- 7** Center for American Progress analysis of Police Memorial, “Police Roll of Honor Trust,” available at <https://policememorial.org.uk/> (last accessed June 2022).
- 8** Center for American Progress analysis of National Police Memorial, “Honour Roll,” available at <https://npm.org.au/honour-roll/> (last accessed June 2022).
- 9** David I. Swedler and others, “Firearm Prevalence and Homicides of Law Enforcement Officers in the United States,” *American Journal of Public Health* 105 (10) (2015): 2042–2048, available at <https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.2015.302749>.
- 10** Giffords Law Center, “Annual Gun Law Scorecard,” available at <https://giffords.org/lawcenter/resources/scorecard/> (last accessed June 2022).
- 11** Center for American Progress analysis of Federal Bureau of Investigation, “Law Enforcement Officers Killed and Assaulted Annual Reports.”
- 12** Cynthia Johnston, “Killers of Law Vegas cops harbored anti-government ideology,” Reuters, June 9, 2014, available at <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-nevada-shooting/killers-of-las-vegas-cops-harbored-anti-government-ideology-idUSKBN0EK1U320140610>.
- 13** Raven Hodges and Adam Sommerstein, “42 Law Enforcement Officers Murdered by Domestic Extremists Since 2005,” Southern Poverty Law Center, September 27, 2018, available at <https://www.splcenter.org/20180927/42-law-enforcement-officers-murdered-domestic-extremists-2005>.
- 14** Center for American Progress analysis of Federal Bureau of Investigation, “Law Enforcement Officers Killed and Assaulted Annual Reports.”
- 15** Ibid.

- 16** Natalie Schreyer, “Domestic abusers: Dangerous for women — and lethal for cops,” USA Today, April 9, 2018, available at <https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2018/04/09/domestic-abusers-dangerous-women-and-lethal-cops/479241002/>.
- 17** National Law Enforcement Memorial and Museum, “2021 End-of-year Preliminary Law Enforcement Officers Fatalities Report” (Washington: 2021), available at <https://nleomf.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/2021-EOY-Fatality-Report-Final-web.pdf>.
- 18** Billy Gates and Maggie Glynn, “Texas police associations against permitless gun-carrying speak at Texas Capitol on Tuesday,” KXAN, April 13, 2021, available at <https://www.kxan.com/news/texas-politics/texas-police-associations-against-permitless-gun-carrying-speak-at-texas-capitol-on-tuesday/>.
- 19** Kimberlee Kruesi, “Tennessee GOP pushes gun bill over law enforcement concerns,” AP News, April 1, 2021, available at <https://apnews.com/article/joe-biden-violence-legislation-racial-injustice-tennessee-74925fdeb101c8e78cc311e6fd85b7f2>.
- 20** Meredith Deliso, “Permitless gun carry laws draw opposition from law enforcement,” ABC News, March 11, 2022, available at <https://abcnews.go.com/US/permitless-gun-carry-laws-draw-opposition-law-enforcement/story?id=83346946>; Olivia Mitchell and Kaylee Remington, “How do Northeast Ohio police chiefs feel about permitless carry? They’re wary of a law without training,” Cleveland.com, June 11, 2022, available at <https://www.cleveland.com/news/2022/06/how-do-northeast-ohio-police-chiefs-feel-about-permitless-carry-theyre-wary-of-a-law-without-training.html>; Amber Gustafson, “Three reasons Kim Reynolds should veto permitless carry,” Bleeding Heartland, March 26, 2021, available at <https://www.bleedingheartland.com/2021/03/26/three-reasons-kim-reynolds-should-veto-permitless-carry/>.
- 21** D. Davidson, “Bill to make it easier to arm teachers in Ohio passes Senate,” Main Street Nashville, June 1, 2022, available at https://www.mainstreet-nashville.com/news/national/bill-to-make-it-easier-to-arm-teachers-in-ohio-passes-senate/article_2ff06012-2597-54b1-8da4-684c4c11efe8.html.

The positions of American Progress, and our policy experts, are independent, and the findings and conclusions presented are those of American Progress alone. A full list of supporters is available [here](#). American Progress would like to acknowledge the many generous supporters who make our work possible.

AUTHORS

Nick Wilson

Senior Director, Gun Violence Prevention

Eugenio Weigend Vargas

Former Director

ALSO FROM CAP

ARTICLE

Pete Hegseth Is Unfit To Lead the Pentagon

Jan 10, 2025
Allison McManus, Dan Herman, Laura Kilbury

ARTICLE

Cuts to Department of Education's Office of Federal Student Aid Will Leave Students and Borrowers Worse Off

Mar 25, 2025
Madison Weiss

ARTICLE

The SAVE Act Would Disenfranchise Millions of Citizens

Jan 31, 2025
Greta Bedekovics, Sydney Bryant

ARTICLE

Extending the Trump Tax Cuts Would Harm the Economy and Raise Consumer Borrowing Costs While Pushing Up Debt

Mar 24, 2025
Bobby Kogan



The Center for American Progress is an independent nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.



nProgress
Stay informed on the most pressing issues of our time.

SUBMIT



Learn about our sister organization, the [Center for American Progress Action Fund](#), an advocacy organization dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans.

©2025 Center for American Progress

[Terms of Use](#)
[Privacy Policy](#)
[CAP - En Español](#)
[Our Supporters](#)